REMPSTONE PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES of the PARISH COUNCIL MEETING held in the Village Hall at 7.30 pm on Monday 17th September, 2012

Present:
Mr D M Walker (in the Chair)
Mr J Santoro


Mrs N Dalton


Mr D Bunker


Mrs A Lovett


Mrs J Taylor

In attendance:  Mrs D Henfrey (Clerk to the Parish Council)

4 members of the Public were also present.

1.
Apologies were received Cllr Mr R Beeby and Mrs J Schober.

2.
The Minutes of Meeting held on Monday 16th July 2012 were accepted, approved and signed by the Chairman as a true and correct record.  Proposed by Cllr Mrs J Taylor and seconded by Cllr J Santoro.

3.
Declaration of Interest


Cllr Mrs J Taylor declared an interest in item 6 regarding the allotment agreement.

4.
Chairman’s Review

Firstly thanks are due to Mr Brian Crump for the work on the bus shelter and also in co-ordinating tenants’ issues in respect of the allotments.


Highways

Despite prompting, County Highways are not acting upon or responding to agreed issues raised on the village walkabout with County Councillors Richard Sheppard (NCC Cabinet Member for Highways) and Mrs Lyn Sykes. I am now asking Dawn to escalate this with particular emphasis on the A46 traffic surveys.

Tree Works

You will have noticed the oak trees on the A60 have been taken down. This is a result of a tree survey carried out two years ago following major branches falling across the A60 in 2 incidents which fortunately caused no accidents. The tree felling license has been granted by the Forestry Commission with the condition that the sites will be restocked with oak trees this coming winter. I look forward to seeing them grow to full maturity!


Diamond Jubilee Tree


The tree has now been ordered by Eric Porter and will be planted soon. Dawn to contact 
Notts CC re tidying up the area and rebuilding the wall pre planting.


Village Logo


This has now been accepted by the Village Hall as well as the Rempstone Parish Committee 
giving a Rempstone village identity. Chair David Walker to approach the Church PCC to see if 
they could also use it.

Traffic


During the 4th September village chaos, Dawn approached Highways and asked why we had 
not been notified. This was met with a negative response that they are not obliged to notify 
us. It would seem that Highways send inspectors out to gauge problems at the wrong time 
and thy do not understand the problems in the village that are caused. There are approx. 45 
minute delays. 


Buses


Those who use Premier Travel should know that at the end of September, services will return 
to the Broadmarsh Bus Station.


Leaflet Display Board


This has now arrived to show leaflets and advertising properly. This will be displayed in the 
Village Hall entrance hall. 

5.
Open Discussion Time

The question of the 4 way traffic lights was raised and asked if this was the end of them due to the chaos caused. As the Chair has reported Notts County Council Highways south are really unconcerned. It was questioned as to whether any future lights could be restricted to 10-2 or weekends only and not during peak hours. Dawn to contact County Council again to lodge request. 

6.
Allotments


Mr Brian Crump has coordinated the views of the allotment holders and now we are finally 
able to put together a document with the main issues addressed. With regards to Health & 
safety, gates where needed,will be provided by and for tenants by Mr B Crump with the aid of 
another tenant who has volunteered their services for this. These will be provided for anyone 
who needs them and they will be lockable with owners to provide padlocks. After the 
assault last week it was felt that this was necessary to prevent anyone being able to hide 
in 
them.  
7.
Planning Issues


(a)11/01468/FUL  Mrs Porter and Mr Randall, The Manor House, 28 Main Street, 
Rempstone, Loughborough, 


Decision pending



(b) Cemex UK Operations Ltd., Rempstone Road, East Leake, Loughborough, Leics.  
Variation of condition 5 of planning permission 8/11/01100/CMA to extend the time period 
necessary to extract all permitted reserves at Jenks Lane, East Leake Quarry. Chair Mr D 
Walker advised this was due to a general downturn in the industry and that they had 
requested a further 12 months period to maintain material flows in keeping with demand. 


A response of no objection was recorded.  Awaiting decision.

8.
Finance 


(a)
Payment of Cheques since last meeting:

	Chq No 00526
	BT Telephone
	First Bill – pending due to query
	96.00

	 00527
	Village Hall 
	Jubilee Donation
	150.00

	00528
	Mr B Crump
	Repainting of Bus shelter
	39.98

	00529
	Rempstone Church
	Annual Grant
	250.00

	Direct Debit
	Mrs D Henfrey
	Quarterly Salary payment
	467.50

	           (b) Items for Payment
	
	
	

	Chq No 00530
	Mrs D Henfrey
	Leaflet display board & photocopying
	219.42


9.
CCTV


A presentation is being prepared which will include a Google earth map to show the proposed 
camera locations. Cameras will cover the road east to west, Wysall Lane which will be located 
courtesy of Mr B Crump on his building and also the entrance to Kingsbrook Close. We are 
looking to upgrade the cameras to those which have number plate recognition. Action Alarms 

are prepared to attend an open meeting to answer any questions and then the Parish council 
can have a discussion after listening to the views of parishioners. As soon as the proposal 
documents are available we will have a full public meeting which will be in October. There is 
also a question of maintenance costs but enough funds are available to meet the expected 
costs. Chair also pointed out that the police had recently commented that the East Leake 
system is old and technically dated.
10.
       Website Advertisements/Payments



Cllr Mrs N Dalton reported that she had requested advertising figures from compass 


magazine and Quorn village. She was still waiting for these but felt we must be on parity with 

them. It will be difficult to monitor links and adverts and we will need a system in place to 


accept or refuse them. She also advised that in the event some extra help would probably be 
             needed but that it would probably bring in the money needed to maintain the website. 


Finally, it was agreed that adverts for villagers would be free but all others would be expected 
           to pay.

11.

Neighbourhood Watch-Councillor J Santoro

Firstly Cllr Santoro wished to thank Chair Mr Walker for all his efforts regarding the proposed CCTV cameras whatever the outcome may be.

(a) Outside Rempstone
· Cemex had 55m of heavy cable stolen in July. The good news for this is that scrap metal prices are reducing drastically and so therefore are crimes associated with it.
· Fuel has now become the ‘liquid gold’ and as such this is a new target. Gotham had 4500 litres of red diesel stolen over 3 days.
· In Normanton on Soar alcohol was stolen from the village hall but suspects were identified and arrested.
· Thrumpton - caravan stolen.
· Kingston upon Soar – fence posts and electric fencing theft reported.
· East Leake/Sutton Bonnington – strange thefts of car number plates.
(b) Rempstone

 We had no crime reported up until a couple of weeks ago and then had two quite serious incidents

· Burglary on Main Street – witness reported a black Mercedes parked on Wysall Lane 
After investigation it was found to be stolen from Tollerton. The tax disc had been changed from another vehicle and yielded fingerprints which are believed to be from one of the participants of the burglary. We are awaiting further details as to arrests and charges.

· On Saturday 8th September one of our most unfortunate and unpleasant crimes occurred. A lady was assaulted on Wysall lane by a lone naked man. With great presence of mind she remembered his car number plate and details. The police were almost waiting for the suspect on his return home. Subsequent DNA testing has proved a match and the man (already known to police) is now in custody. There has been similar trouble in the Melton area but we are unsure as to whether or not it is the same person. The message to be reaffirmed is to be aware when on Wysall Lane. Regarding CCTV the police have our footage from the day but the quality is not really good enough to be used at the moment.

As a footnote to this Cllr Santoro said to please ensure to always have the correct area information when dialling 999 as the footnote to this meeting’s agenda.


This incident has affected a lot of people including those from other villages and farmworkers. Cllr Santoro has been speaking with the neighbourhood watch team who have said to try to always walk in pairs and carry mobile phones.Times, unfortunately, have changed and although this suspect has been arrested we must learn to be vigilant.
Lastly, Cllr Santoro wished to congratulate the lady in question on her bravery and quick wittedness. Without her amazing presence of mind an arrest would probably not have been made and this has most likely prevented it from happening again.

Cllr Mrs Joanne Taylor asked if the police actually do anything as we never get any feedback. She said that she felt police should be duty bound to notify us when a person of concern is in the area. Wysall Lane is becoming too well known recently for all types of unwanted behaviour. Cllr Santoro advised that he would speak to Inspector Hallam and invite him to come and speak to us and suggested maybe at the CCTV Public meeting would be an ideal time but that due to civil liberties information sharing is now a thing of the past. Also, there is a police fund that can possibly help towards the cost of the CCTV and so this can be looked into during discussions.

It was queried as to whether the new travellers’ site at Burton on the Wolds was causing any of the recent theft problems in the area. More information is needed from the Leicestershire area on this and Cllr Santoro will ask. Chair advised that this would be a joint parishes agenda item.
12.

Village Flag Pole



The Diamond jubilee Committee wish to purchase a flag pole for the village from monies left over from the celebrations. A 20’ pole complete with gold finial,internal,lockable lanyard installed and with the union Flag and St George flag will be £750-£800. The Jubilee committee have agreed this and now a site must be found. It was suggested to place it on the village green possibly where the tree was removed as this would not cause the problems connected with a replacement tree. The issue was raised as to ownership as previous owners of long Barn were only granted non transferrable license to occupy the land. It was felt this was now probably a highways decision and so Chair to investigate further. With clerk. The Council were broadly in support as long as people who live nearby are asked for comments.
13.

Correspondence
(a) The Clerk referred to correspondence from Rushcliffe Borough Council concerning the proposed Council Tax Support Scheme. Consultation period ends on 2nd November 2012 and comments from interested parties are invited. All interested parties have been informed by Rushcliffe.
(b) Chair reported that we have been unsuccessful in the new build category of the Harry Johnson Award. The judges felt the UPVC windows were not rustic enough – but as the chair commented “they do not have to maintain them!”.


14.
Any Other Business (Councillors)

 (a) There have been a number of complaints regarding overhanging branches on the A60 footpath above Kingsbrook Close. It is causing pedestrians to have to use the road. Cllr Jo Santoro was unsure whose responsibility this is but will find out who owns the hedges and report back.
(b) Cllr Mrs Nicki Dalton advised that an application has been made to the British Heart Foundation to have a defibrillator in the village. They have in turn advised that a person with a medical background would be necessary in the village to operate it and so volunteers were needed. A parishioner commented that the biggest problem would be maintenance as they need to be cleaned regularly. It was agreed to put out all documents regarding these for general viewing at the next meeting.

(c) Royal Mail postal service is becoming increasingly late. Cllr Mrs Joanne Taylor asked if we could do anything about this. The lateness is apparently down to a member of staff being off long term sick and the cover postman now doing 2 runs. The decision which to do first is down to the number of special deliveries per run and we have the least. Chair Mr Walker to speak to Royal Mail.
(d) Traffic is becoming an increasing problem on Wysall Lane and was especially noticeable during the recent chaos with the 4 way lights. During that period there was actually an accident as too many people were using it far too fast and someone ended up in a ditch. This lane is single track and the question was raised as to whether or not passing places could be made? This is to be added to the list for highways to look into.
(e) A46 completion – have we received the throughput traffic survey as promised? Chair replied that this was another item on the highways list and that they seemed to have lost our original request! Clerk to remind (again).

15.
Date of Next Meeting: Monday 19th November 2012 at 7.30 pm.

There being no further business the Chairman thanked everyone for attending and for their contribution to the proceedings and the meeting closed at 8.35 pm.

Signed: ____________________________

Date: ______________________________

